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May 1, 2020 
Governor Jay Inslee 
201 Legislative Building 
Olympia, WA 98504 
 
RE:  Counter-COVID Campaign, Phase II: Decentralize and Recover 
 
Dear Governor Inslee,  
 
We, the undersigned, would like to begin by commending you for the quick and decisive actions of Phase I of 
the COVID-19 response effort, Stay Home-Stay Healthy. The goal of that order was to flatten the Coronavirus 
curve and ensure our hospitals were not overwhelmed. To date, we have dismantled the FEMA field hospital 
without seeing a single patient, we have exported ventilators to other states, and the halls of our hospitals are 
near empty. Certainly, we have achieved our Phase I goals.  
 
Now is the time for Phase II. There are two competing theories for the best way to move forward. One is to 
gradually open businesses and activities, as the number of cases fall and the ability to test for the virus 
increases. This centralized approach would apply one-size-fits-all policies evenly across the state. The second 
approach is to allow all sectors to open immediately, while maintaining certain safety protocols. 
 
We would like to offer a third option. Washington state is comprised of 39 diversely impacted counties, each 
experiencing various levels of difficulties (as depicted in the image below) and each equipped with a different 
set of resources with which to respond. A one-size-fits-all policy may have assisted with slowing the spread of 
the virus, but it will prolong emotional and economic suffering across the state if continued in the same way. 
 

 
 
 



Today, we are advocating for a Phase II that implements Decentralization and Recovery. Each of the 39 
counties in Washington are represented by elected officials and supported by staff capable of waging the 
tactical fight against the virus and its impact on their communities. They have an in-depth, detailed 
understanding of the resources and response methods that will best suit their county. They also have the 
ability to be more directly receptive to citizens’ needs on a local level and are in a better position to determine 
which restrictions to impose or modify, which to remove, and the proper timeframe in which to do so.    
 
Empowering county-level leaders will have a number of positive effects. It will encourage creative solutions 
and the development and sharing of good ideas and best-practices, allow our economy to recover faster while 
still maintaining safety protocols, and it will enable you and your staff to focus on the larger strategy such as 
acquiring and appropriately allocating state resources and conducting interstate collaboration. 
 
Governor Inslee, you have done a lot, but you simply cannot do everything. We have capable elected officials 
and staff ideally situated in each county to take much of this tactical level decision making off your shoulders 
and allow you and your staff to focus on higher level strategy. We believe it is time to let them do just that. 
 
Thank you for your consideration. Let’s get Washington safely back to work! 
 
 
 
Respectfully, 
 

 
 
Representative Chris Gildon 
25th Legislative District 

 
 
Representative Kelly Chambers 
25th Legislative District 

 
Senator Hans Zeiger 
25th Legislative District 

 

 
 
Representative Tom Dent 
13th Legislative District 
 

 
Senator Ann Rivers 

18th Legislative District 
 

 
Senator Shelly Short 
7th Legislative District

 
 
 

 
 
Representative Ed Orcutt 
22nd Legislative District 
 

 
 
Representative Vicki Kraft 
17th Legislative District 
 

 
 
Representative Larry Hoff 
18th Legislative District 

 



  

 
Representative Gina Mosbrucker 
14th Legislative District 

 

 
Senator Mike Padden 
4th Legislative District 

 

 
Representative Carolyn Eslick 
39th Legislative District 

 

 
Senator Judy Warnick 
13th Legislative District 
 

 
Representative Matt Boehnke 
8th Legislative District 
 

 
Representative Joe Schmick 
9th Legislative District

 

 
Representative Drew MacEwen 
35th Legislative District 
 
 

 
Representative Brad Klippert 
8th Legislative District 
 

 
Representative Robert Sutherland 
39th Legislative District 

 
 
Representative Andrew Barkis 
2nd Legislative District 
 

 
Representative Jenny Graham 
6th Legislative District 
 

 

 
Representative Keith Goehner 
12th Legislative District 

 

 
 
Senator Mark Schoesler 
9th Legislative District 

 
Representative Bill Jenkin 
16th Legislative District 

 
Representative Luanne Van Werven 
42nd Legislative District 

 
 
 
Representative Alex Ybarra 
13th Legislative District 

 
Representative Jim Walsh 
19th Legislative District 

 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 



  

 
Executive Bruce Dammeier  
Pierce County 

 
 
 
Councilmember Dave Morrell 
Pierce County 

 
 
 
Councilmember Eileen Quiring 
Clark County 

 
 
 
Commissioner Doug England 
Chelan County 
 

Commissioner Ron Wessen 
Skagit County 
 

Commissioner Sharon Trask 
Mason County 

 
 
Commissioner Dan Sutton 
Douglas County 
 

Commissioner Marc S. Straub 
Douglas County 
 

Commissioner Kyle Steinburg 
Douglas County 

 
 
Commissioner Cindy Carter 
Grant County 
 

Commissioner Tom Taylor 
Grant County 
 

Commissioner Richard Stevens 
Grant County 

 
Commissioner Mike Manus 
Pend Orielle County 
 

Commissioner Stephen Kiss 
Pend Orielle County 
 

Commissioner Karen Skoog 
Pend Orielle County 

 
Commissioner Charles Amerein 
Columbia County 
 

Commissioner Daniel Cothren 
Wahkiakum County 
 

Commissioner John Marshall 
Adams County 

 
Commissioner Al French 
Spokane County 

 
Mayor Nadine Woodward 
City of Spokane 

 

 
 
 
Cc:  Angie Adams 
       David Postman 
       Drew Shirk 
       Kathryn Leathers 


